
MINUTES OF BOTTISHAM PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 01/20
Held on Monday 6th January 2020 in the Poppy Room, Bottisham Community Sports and Social Club commencing 7.45pm
PRESENT:

Cllr Jon Ogborn – Chair.  Cllr’s Buchanan, Clarke, Di Lorenzo (part of meeting), Marsh, Martin, O’Dell, Van Someren and Winkcup.  D/Cllr Cane also attended the meeting and C/Cllr Shuter attended for part of it.

Before the meeting began we had a presentation by Sheryl French from Cambs County Council.  In May 2019 the County Council declared a climate and environment emergency and as part of this they are designing a strategy to tackle the many issues involved.  They are looking at how we can reduce or prevent carbon emissions and how we can cope with the effects of climate change.  For example the transition to renewable energy.  From 2025 no homes will be built with the infrastructure for gas.
There is a need to adapt buildings to cope with hotter weather and to build the infrastructure to deal with flooding.  How do we deal with roads that have overheated?  We need to consider the materials we use to repair potholes etc.  We know about air and water pollution but we also need to think about soil erosion through farming practices and how these can change.  They aim to do this by collaborating with agricultural companies and farmers.
One of the County Council targets is to reduce the carbon footprint by 50% by 2023 compared to 2018 levels and to deliver net zero carbon emissions in Cambridgeshire by 2050.  Sheryl encouraged people to fill in the consultation questionnaire consultcambs.uk.engagementhq.com/climate-strategy.

Cllr Ogborn thanked Sheryl for coming and providing a very informative presentation.

1.
APOLOGIES:
Received from Cllr’s Bryant, Chetwynd and Sunner.  

2.
MINUTES OF LAST MEETING:

Minutes of the meeting held on 2nd December were agreed and signed.

3.
DECLARATION OF INTEREST:
Declared by Cllr Di Lorenzo under 7(b) Planning.
4.
MATTERS ARISING:
a)  Posts for Triangle
Cllr Martin had volunteered to put in the posts but he reported that he was told the wrong posts had been delivered and had been sent back.  C/Cllr Shuter said he would look into this.
ACTION:  C/CLLR SHUTER TO INVESTIGATE

b)  HR Consultant
Following on from last month Cllr Ogborn reported that he and the Clerk are meeting with an HR Consultant who is contracted by CAPALC next week and will report back at the next meeting.

c)  Anglian Learning
Cllr Bryant had written to the County Council.  We were of the understanding that the licence needs to be signed off by the Department of Education. We have heard nothing further. C/Cllr Shuter said he didn’t know what else we could do and agreed that it was up to BVC to sort out.

5.
REPORTS FROM COUNTY AND DISTRICT COUNCILLORS:

District

D/Cllr Cane reported last month that the ECDC accounts have not yet been audited. The auditors have noted several changes to the published accounts, some of which are due to more up-to-date information but others are of more concern and the Committee has asked for a full explanation.  There also appeared to be errors in the accounts of East Cambs Street Scene Ltd which is a subsidiary of the District Council.  Further meetings at the end of January will hopefully solve these and other problems. The bus services review working party has met twice and will shortly be issuing a consultation questionnaire for residents to give their views on local bus, cycling and walking routes.  
County

C/Cllr Shuter reported that the order was signed off for re-cleaning, a camera survey and full report on the drainage problems at Lode Road.  They now accepted there was a problem and suspect a collapsed drain.  Recent flooding has prompted C/Cllr Shuter to look at the legalities of flooding on roads.  Highways are only responsible for water that falls on roads.  Water falling on grass verges/fields are the responsibility of the landowner but this is difficult to enforce.  How can Highways make local landowners keep their ditches clear and provide good drainage?  With changes in weather patterns this problem will increase.  Highways do not currently have the power to do anything about it and the County Council are looking into this.  Cllr Ogborn agreed that a lot of rainwater flows off of agricultural land and it should be the landowner’s responsibility to provide good drainage.  C/Cllr Shuter said it was not just rain water that flowed off the land, but also grit and mud which was contributing to blocking drains.  He feels that this may be something that the government will need to enforce.  Cllr Buchanan commented that the kerbs at the far end of Lode Road had eroded away, possibly from rainwater and needed to be looked at.
A resident from Lode Road was at the meeting and thanked C/Cllr Shuter for looking into this and trying to get something done.  He was concerned that the problem had started when the car park at the Village College was first put in many years ago and it has intensified since then.  C/Cllr Shuter said the planning process needed to be looked at concerning these sorts of things in the future.

C/Cllr Shuter also reported that the path on the A1303 from Bell Road to the High Street, which we have been enquiring about will be repaired next financial year -which is good news. He was also pleased to report that, after a survey, it has been agreed that the A1303 Heath Road junction on the road to Newmarket will be made into a staggered junction to improve road safety.  The tree on Tunbridge Lane has still not been cut and C/Cllr Shuter will chase this.
ACTIONS:  C/CLLR SHUTER TO LOOK INTO POSTS FOR TRIANGLE AREA, KERB ON LODE ROAD AND ENSURE TREE ON TUNBRIDGE LANE IS CUT

C/Cllr Shuter then left the meeting.

6.
CHAIRMANS REPORT:
a)  Local Electricity Bill
We had recently received information promoting a bill to empower local councils to be able to market locally produced renewable energy for communities which can then be sold to produce a profit.  Cllr Ogborn thought this was a good idea and will forward to all cllr’s for further discussion at the next meeting.

ACTION:  TO BE SENT TO CLLR’S FOR FURTHER DISCUSSION

b)  Positions of Speed Indicating Devices
We had been approached by a resident who lives in the High Street. They had observed vehicles speed up (driving out of the village) once they had gone past the SID at the entrance to Beechwood Avenue. They suggested  it would be beneficial to move the SID  further along the High Street.  Cllr Ogborn had asked Tony Jolley to look into this, as he had been involved with the original positioning and purchase of the SID’s.  He agreed that, through his observation, vehicles did speed up.  However, the SID had been placed where it was on the recommendation of Highways to protect school children.  He had offered to investigate costs for purchasing another SID for opposite the scout hut.  Cllr Ogborn said this may be something we need to look into, but felt that we should wait to see what happens concerning the proposed application for the retirement village in the vicinity of the SID.  Cllr Clarke pointed out that a traffic management plan would need to be submitted as part of the planning application and so would impact on vehicle speed in the area.  All agreed this was the best course of action at the present time.

ACTION:  CLLR OGBORN TO CONTACT TONY JOLLEY AND THE RESIDENT

c)  Newmarket Waste and Recycling Centre
Following on from last months meeting we wrote to John Hill and received a reply saying we would be notified in due course of what action would be taken.
7.
PLANNING
a)  Planning applications received
A new application for 6 Cedar Walk was not seen by the Planning Committee as having any concerns.  The application for 4 new dwellings at First Copy had been refused.  We had received a tree preservation order on trees from 163-187 High Street which was the meadow and Cllr Buchanan is looking for clarification on the ownership of the entire footpath next to this.  Cllr’s were confused by the Variation of Condition 1 and 3 application for 139a High Street and could not see why this was a Parish Council matter.  Cllr Buchanan explained that any variations on an application are sent through to Parish Council and all concerned parties.  Cllr’s discussed rights of way and felt this was legal matter for the neighbours to sort our rather than Parish Council and we would not comment.  It was commented that there could be concerns about safety with the new entrance as parents parked cars on the road here when picking up children from school.
b)  Retirement Village 

Cllr Di Lorenzo declared an interest.  Cllr’s had met with Axis to discuss their application.  Cllr’s felt that the Doctors and the Patient Group had put a strong article in the Cresset against the retirement home application.  Cllr Buchanan said that she will notify all as soon as we receive the application.  We need to consult with immediate neighbours and arrange for a public consultation.  Cllr Ogborn felt we needed to have a discussion, as a Council, before the public consultation about how we intended to hold the meeting.
8.
ENVIRONMENT:

The Clerk is currently looking at Councillor Areas of Responsibility, giving an area to each person.  Cllr Ogborn said as there were now 12 councillors, rather than have a cemetery rota, we suggested we should just have one person who looks after the cemetery as their specific area.  The Clerk will speak with Cllr Bryant to discuss in further detail.
ACTION:  CLERK TO SPEAK WITH CLLR BRYANT
9. FINANCE:

a)  to approve payment of outstanding accounts

2908

Mrs C Fullwood – Salary 



  715.41


2909

I Swift –Litter picking (5 weeks)


    65.62


2910

A Fullwood – Litter picking (5 weeks)

    65.62


2911

East Cambs Trading Co.Ltd – maintenance

  197.92


2912

Cambridgeshire ACRE – renewal fees

    57.00


2913

Mrs C Fullwood – Expenses



  112.48

   2914

Stoneo Stoats Garden Services – Bench fitted
    15.00 

2915

Anglian Water – Churchground


    11.93


2916

Mrs H Buchanan – Bench fitted


    15.00

Cheques were signed and verified by Cllr Clarke and Cllr Buchanan.  Cheque number 2914 was cancelled.
10.
NEW CEMETERY WORKING PARTY UPDATE:
Cllr Ogborn reported that a magnetometry survey will take place this week. This is the final survey that the National Trust has asked for and we hope to move forward after this.
11.
PRE-SCHOOL PLAY AREA WORKING PARTY:

Cllr Di Lorenzo explained how there has been an exchange with ECDC. They asked for us to take over the whole of the public open space in Ancient Meadows.  We wrote back to them saying we wanted only a very small area.  They have come back to us asking for us to mark on a map the amount of space we require and the exact location and we will be writing back to them with this information.  As matters stand the Assets Committee will say in principle what they are prepared to do.  We cannot consult with residents until we know if ECDC are prepared to give us a small area.  
ACTION:  CLERK TO WRITE BACK TO ECDC
12.
NEIGHBOURHOOD WATCH:
Cllr Winkcup is involved in Neighbourhood Watch in Ancient Meadows.  Kevin Evans, who is the Cambs area co-ordinator, sent him a list of neighbourhood watch areas in east Cambs.  Bottisham has very low coverage, gaining 2 stars out of 5 and we are not sure that all of those streets listed are active.  Burwell have recently had a massive increase and gone up to 5 stars.  It was agreed that it would be good for Kevin to attend a meeting and give us some advice on how people may be encouraged to participate. Cllr Buchanan felt that we should wait a while, as we are expecting the application for the retirement village anytime, which will take up a large part of a parish council meeting.  It was agreed to contact Kevin and say we will be in contact with him in the spring.

ACTION:  CLERK TO CONTACT KEVIN EVANS AND SEND LIST OF NEIGHBOURHOOD WATCH AREAS TO ALL

13.
CORRESPONDENCE RECEIVED:

As listed.  Others to note were that the CCC Cambridge Archives are now open.  
ECDC – tree preservation order land near 163-187 High Street.

NHS – Neighbourhood change

14.
CORRESPONDENCE SENT OUT:
As listed.

15.
CORRESPONDENCE WITH RESIDENTS:
As listed.  A resident also sent information about a scheme called Incredible Edible about growing vegetables etc. and creating community gardens.  It was pointed out that we do not own any land to do this.
16.
OUTSTANDING:

Playground licence – no update
186.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING:
The next meeting will be Monday 3rd February, 7.45pm and will be in the Poppy Room at the Bottisham Community Sports and Social Club.


PLANNING NOTES
I thought it would see useful to update you all with the situation and our involvement so far and how things are going on behind the scenes.

1  No application so far I did think it may have got sent during the Christmas break.I am presuming they are adjusting the plans to suit any adverse comments from consultees .

2  I have had discussions with several people omn P.C behalf which I have mentioned before but may have got forgotten.
a I wrote to the GP’s ( Dr Shackleton advising him of how we would be dealing with it all) this including informing re Parish meeting and viewing plans.This we can only do when we get them.
They supported how we were trying to help all the villagers views.
b Spoken to the Social club to have the ability to book a meeting for the Consultation with the parishioners as well as another one for P.C. prior and afterwards tis they will do their best to help.
c Notification the all villagers vial posters and emails where possible and also making sure folk can use the E mail Planning portal of the Parish Council.This we will do with Claire’s  help
d We must ensure that we notify our District Councillors our request for the application to be called in (meaning to be heard by the Planning Committee if not the whole Council ) this is routine with such  large application.
e We as councillors all may have different views on any application but when we do reply we must be aware of why we are making any decisions we represent the village.This does not stop you having and expressing an opinion as long as you declare you are a Parish Councillor. 
f Re the Public Consultation we won’t be able to put on such a large event but we will be able to use some of the display boards the Bowling club has .Also I will need to do a rota for you all to give say an hour to help  during the consultation.This will not be onerous we have to be factual but express P.C. views .It must be an information time not  an overtly lobbying meeting.

Any thoughts you have please share.

Regards Hilda b=







